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Throughout much of the 1980s, Exxon earned a public reputation as a pioneer in climate change 
research. It sponsored workshops, funded academic research and conducted its own high-tech 
experiments exploring the science behind global warming. 
 
But by 1990, the company, in public, took a different posture. 
 
While still funding select research, it poured millions into a campaign that questioned climate 
change. Over the next 15 years, it took out prominent ads in the Washington Post, the Wall Street 
Journal and the New York Times, contending climate change science was murky and uncertain. 
And it argued regulations aimed at curbing global warming were ill-considered and premature. 
 
How did one of the world’s largest oil companies, a leader in climate research, become one of its 
biggest public skeptics? 
 
The answer, gleaned from a trove of archived company documents and the recollections of 
former employees, is that Exxon, now known as Exxon Mobil, feared a growing public 
consensus would lead to financially burdensome policies. 
 
Duane LeVine, Exxon’s manager of science and strategy development, gave a primer to the 
company’s board of directors in 1989, noting that scientists generally agreed gases released by 
burning fossil fuels could raise global temperatures significantly by the middle of the 21st 
century — between 2.7 and 8.1 degrees Fahrenheit — causing glaciers to melt and sea levels to 
rise, “with generally negative consequences.” 
 
But he also made it clear the company was facing another threat as well — from public 
policymakers. 
 
“Arguments that we can’t tolerate delay and must act now can lead to irreversible and costly 
Draconian steps,” LeVine said. 
 
Heat waves and drought had scorched North America in 1988, fueling public concern that the 
planet was warming. Top government scientists testified in Congress that year, pushing for 
action. 
 
Lawmakers at home and abroad began calling for reductions in carbon dioxide emissions from 
fossil fuels — the lifeblood of Exxon’s business. And, in 1988, the United Nations established a 
panel of scientists to study the issue and make policy recommendations. 
 



Brian Flannery, Exxon’s longtime in-house climate expert, outlined the threat in a note to his 
colleagues in an internal company newsletter in 1989. 
 
Government and regulatory efforts to reduce the risk of climate change, Flannery wrote, would 
“alter profoundly the strategic direction of the energy industry.” And he warned that the impact 
on the company from those efforts “will come sooner … than from climate change itself.” 
 
The company’s shift — from embracing the science of climate change to publicly questioning it 
— emerged from interviews with former and current Exxon Mobil employees, and a review of 
internal company documents by Columbia University’s Energy & Environmental Reporting 
Project and the Los Angeles Times. 
 
The documents were obtained from the Exxon Mobil Historical Collection at the University of 
Texas at Austin’s Briscoe Center for American History. (Some of those documents have also 
been the subject of recent reports by InsideClimate News.) 
 
In a recent interview, Flannery said the company was understandably concerned in the 1980s that 
government regulations being proposed were simplistic and drastic. 
 
“I followed the climate negotiations, and they’d say things like, ‘We should reduce our emissions 
of CO2 by 10% by 1990.’ And you’re sitting there, and you say, ‘You guys haven’t a clue’” how 
difficult and disruptive that would be to global industry and the average consumer, he said. 
 
“This isn’t like making low-fat yogurt,” he said. 
 
In an internal draft memo from August 1988 titled “The Greenhouse Effect,” a company public 
affairs manager laid out what he called the “Exxon Position.” Toward the end of the document, 
after an analysis that noted scientific consensus on the role fossil fuels play in global warming, 
he wrote that the company should “Emphasize the uncertainty.” 
 
In 1989, Exxon scientists and managers began briefing employees at all levels of the company on 
the policy implications of climate change. 
 
LeVine made his presentation to the Exxon board as part of that effort, describing the known 
science and outlining the company’s position. 
 
Other documents in the archives indicate Exxon scientists had been researching the topic for 
more than a decade — outfitting an oil tanker with carbon dioxide detectors and analyzers and 
building models to project how a doubling of the gas in the atmosphere would affect global 
temperatures. 
 
“Data confirm that greenhouse gases are increasing in the atmosphere,” LeVine told the board, 
according to a copy of his presentation in the Exxon Mobil archive. “Fossil fuels contribute most 
of the CO2.” 
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LeVine argued that the growing push by lawmakers to address the problem was “rooted in the 
evolution of the just-completed Montreal Protocol.” 
 
Two years earlier, the Montreal Protocol, which was signed by the United States and other 
countries and went intro effect in 1989, had called for phasing out chlorofluorocarbons, or CFCs, 
a group of chemicals responsible for thinning the ozone layer, which protects Earth from harmful 
solar radiation. 
 
LeVine pointed out that CFCs had been increasing in the atmosphere, just as carbon dioxide 
levels were increasing. And just as in the case of greenhouse gases, scientific models predicted 
that CFCs could have serious future environmental effects. 
 
After years of resistance, chemical companies like DuPont were forced to develop alternatives to 
CFCs. 
 
CFCs might never have been regulated, LeVine noted, had it not been for one crucial event: the 
discovery of the ozone hole over Antarctica. That discovery, he said, was just the evidence 
environmentalists needed to rally the public. 
 
The greenhouse gas issue, LeVine explained, had now reached a similar “critical event”: the hot 
and dry summer of 1988, which caused one of the worst droughts in U.S. history. 
 
At the time, a growing number of experts were “talking about what climate change could mean 
in the near-term and long-term future,” recalled Joseph Carlson, a now-retired public affairs 
manager for Exxon who helped draft the company’s position. 
 
That summer, James Hansen, then a NASA climate scientist, told Congress global warming had 
already begun. His testimony, enhanced by the sweltering temperatures outside, prompted many 
Americans to begin taking the threat of a hotter planet seriously. Time magazine even put the 
Earth on its cover as “Planet of the Year.” 
 
Climate scientists, then and now, note that isolated heat waves and droughts are not necessarily 
the direct result of planetary warming. But, coming in the midst of that debate, that heat wave, 
which caused more than 5,000 deaths in the United States and cost nearly $40 billion, had a big 
impact. 
 
So LeVine laid out a plan for the “Exxon Position”: In order to stop the momentum behind the 
issue, LeVine said Exxon should emphasize that doubt. Tell the public that more science is 
needed before regulatory action is taken, he argued, and emphasize the “costs and economics” of 
restricting carbon dioxide emissions. 
 
Banning CFCs “pales by comparison to the difficulties of applying similar approaches” to carbon 
dioxide, an unavoidable byproduct of burning fossil fuels, which produce most of the world’s 
electricity, he said. 
 



The company recently declined to comment on the 1989 board meeting. LeVine declined to 
comment for this story as well. Of the six living members of that board of directors, one declined 
to comment and five could not be reached. 
 
Alan Jeffers, an Exxon Mobil spokesman, said: “Exxon Mobil has always advocated for good 
public policy that is based on sound science” and the archived documents reflect “a balanced 
approach to communicating the risk of climate change.” And he provided a list of more than 50 
peer-reviewed publications showing the company continued investigating climate change science 
throughout the 1990s and 2000s. 
 
By the early 1990s, Exxon began putting its new public relations strategy into practice. 
 
At the company’s annual shareholders’ meeting in 1990, the board of directors denounced a 
dissident shareholder proposal that called for Exxon to reduce carbon dioxide emissions, citing 
“great scientific uncertainties” about the environmental effects of global climate change. The 
board also criticized “drastic and precipitant proposals,” like those being considered by the 
United Nations. 
 
In 1992, Exxon joined the Global Climate Coalition, an association of companies from industries 
linked to fossil fuels, which vigorously fought potential climate change regulations by 
emphasizing scientific uncertainty and underscoring the negative economic impact of such laws 
on consumers. 
 
From 1998 to 2005, Exxon contributed almost $16 million to at least 43 organizations to wage a 
campaign raising questions about climate change, according to the Union of Concerned 
Scientists, an environmental activist group. Greenpeace has estimated that Exxon spent more 
than $30 million in that effort. 
 
Exxon’s executives also publicly questioned climate change science. 
 
In 1997, Exxon’s chairman and chief executive, Lee Raymond, derided potential regulations on 
carbon emissions at a meeting of the World Petroleum Council in Beijing. 
 
“Many people — politicians and the public alike — believe that global warming is a rock-solid 
certainty,” Raymond said. “But it's not.” 
 
In the U.S., Exxon took out newspaper ads disparaging federal research into the effect of climate 
change on different areas of the U.S. 
 
“Today’s global models simply don’t work at a regional level,” read an Exxon Mobil ad in an 
August 2000 edition of the Washington Post. It went on: “That is why we support emphasis on 
further climate research.” 
 
In 1997, the U.S. Senate refused to ratify a U.N. treaty committing states to reduce greenhouse 
gases because restrictions on carbon dioxide emissions “could result in serious harm to the 
United States economy” — an argument Exxon used repeatedly in its public-relations campaign. 



 
Today, the effect of climate change is widely accepted. Average global temperatures have risen 
approximately 1.5 degrees since 1880, and the sea level has risen at a rate of 0.06 of an inch per 
year and is accelerating. Moreover, Arctic sea ice coverage is shrinking so drastically that last 
August, National Geographic had to redraw its atlas maps. 
 
In 2007, the company, for the first time since the early 1980s, publicly conceded that climate 
change was occurring and that it was in large part the result of the burning of fossil fuels. 
 
“There was a fork in the road. They had the opportunity to make a decision to go one way or the 
other way,” said Martin Hoffert, an Exxon consultant in the 1980s and professor emeritus of 
physics at New York University. “If Exxon had listened to its scientists and endorsed our 
research — and not started that campaign — it would have had, in my opinion, an enormous 
impact.” 


